

ORCA - Online Research @ Cardiff

This is an Open Access document downloaded from ORCA, Cardiff University's institutional repository:https://orca.cardiff.ac.uk/id/eprint/151841/

This is the author's version of a work that was submitted to / accepted for publication.

Citation for final published version:

Buck, Andrew D. 2016. The castle and Lordship of Ḥārim and the Frankish-Muslim frontier of Northern Syria in the twelfth century. Al-Masāq: Journal of the Medieval Mediterranean 28 (2), pp. 113-131. 10.1080/09503110.2016.1198533

Publishers page: http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09503110.2016.1198533

Please note:

Changes made as a result of publishing processes such as copy-editing, formatting and page numbers may not be reflected in this version. For the definitive version of this publication, please refer to the published source. You are advised to consult the publisher's version if you wish to cite this paper.

This version is being made available in accordance with publisher policies. See http://orca.cf.ac.uk/policies.html for usage policies. Copyright and moral rights for publications made available in ORCA are retained by the copyright holders.



The Castle and Lordship of Ḥārim and the Frankish-Muslim Frontier of Northern Syria in the Twelfth Century

Dr Andrew D. Buck

Affiliation: School of History, Queen Mary University of London (U.K.)

Postal Address: Mile End Rd, London E1 4NS

Email: andrewdbuck1987@googlemail.com

Phone: 07999664915

Acknowledgements: A version of this paper was given to the London Society for Medieval Studies seminar at the Institute of Historical Research and I would like to thank the audience there for their comments. I would also like to thank Professor Nicholas Vincent, Dr Thomas Asbridge, Dr Kevin Lewis, Stephen Spencer and James Wilson for help in preparing this article, and Taylor & Francis for their permission to adapt Figure 1 from a map which appeared in Thomas S. Asbridge, "The significance and causes of the battle of the Field of Blood", *Journal of Medieval History* 23 (1997), pp. 301–16.

Abstract The castle of Ḥārim in Northern Syria was a site of intense military and political scrutiny during the twelfth century. Whether under the control of the

Frankish principality of Antioch or Muslim-held Aleppo, it acted as the battleground

for control of the frontier between these two powers. This article therefore seeks to

examine how both sides adapted to the demands of this frontier. First, it will show

how central this castle was to the balance of power in the region, a reality historians

have so far often overlooked; secondly, it will demonstrate, through an examination

of Ḥārim's Frankish lordship, particularly the inheritance rights of its Latin lords, that

diverse customs and relationships of power emerged to meet the challenges of

defending and governing the frontier.

Keywords: Syria – politics; Antioch (principality); Frontiers; Harenc/Ḥārim, Syria;

Lordship; Castles; Inheritance Rights.

Word count: 8,011.

The Castle and Lordship of Harim and the Frankish-Muslim

Frontier of Northern Syria in the Twelfth Century

2

Introduction

The study of the role played by Frankish "crusader" castles in defining the frontier between Latin Christendom and the Muslim East has attracted a significant amount of scholarly attention in recent years. Ronnie Ellenblum has characterised castles as centres of power which defined regions (as opposed to linear boundaries), while Denys Pringle has commented that distinct borders *did* exist, but that "castles or fortifications on their own could not defend frontiers, and were never intended to do so". For the most part, however, research has been limited to the kingdom of Jerusalem, with the other powers of the Latin East largely ignored. This article aims to rectify this lacuna by examining the castle of Harim (Latin: *Harenc*), which lay on the frontier between the principality of Antioch and Muslim-held Aleppo (see figure 1). A site of fierce military and political conflict, it was one of the most significant fortresses of twelfth-century Northern Syria, used by both sides to assert their dominance. Indeed, the intensity of the struggle for Harim, even after its definitive loss to the Zengīd ruler of Aleppo, Nūr al-Dīn (r. 541–569/1146–1174), in 1164, marks it as a place of supreme territorial significance.

Yet, although the fortress' topographical advantages have already been noted by historians, its central role in Northern Syria's political framework, particularly in

¹ Ronnie Ellenblum, *Crusader Castles and Modern Histories* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2007), pp. 105–86; Denys Pringle, "Castles and Frontiers in the Latin East", in *Norman Expansion: Connections, Continuities and Contrasts*, eds. Keith Stringer and Andrew Jotischky (Farnham: Ashgate, 2013), pp. 227–39. See also Jochen Schenk, "Nomadic Violence in the First Latin Kingdom

the period after 1130, has frequently been underplayed.² Likewise, the historiography of Antiochene lordship has yet to fully engage with the emphasis placed by modern scholarship on the great variations in landholding and the exercise of authority, especially on medieval Europe's most contested borderlands. Therefore, while Daniel Power has contended that rulers frequently needed to "appease landowners at the fringes of their territories in order to retain and cultivate their loyalties", thus leading to fluid power structures, historians of the principality have polarised around less dynamic models.³ On the one hand, Claude Cahen envisaged the princes as authoritarian rulers, exercising a high level of control over the nobility, which Hans Mayer has supported in a study on the relationship between the prince of Antioch and the lords of Margat (Marqab).⁴ Conversely, Jean-Marie Martin has suggested that Antioch's princes became steadily less inclined to intervene in aristocratic holdings during the twelfth century and Thomas Asbridge

² The most significant contribution to our understanding of its importance before 1130 is Thomas S. Asbridge, "The Significance and Causes of the Battle of the Field of Blood", *Journal of Medieval History* 23 (1997), pp. 301–16. For the most recent overview of Ḥārim, see Sauro Gelichi, "The Citadel of Ḥārim", in *Muslim Military Architecture in Greater Syria: From the Coming of Islam to the Ottoman Period*, ed. Hugh Kennedy (Leiden: Brill, 2006), pp. 184–200.

³ Daniel Power, *The Norman Frontier in the Twelfth and Early Thirteenth Centuries* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2004), pp. 4, 469–70. More generally, see Susan Reynolds, *Fiefs and Vassals: the Medieval Evidence Reinterpreted* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1994) and Thomas Bisson, *The Crisis of the Twelfth Century: Power, Lordship, and the Origins of European Government* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2009).

⁴ Claude Cahen, *La Syrie du nord a l'époque des croisades et la principauté Franque d'Antioche* (Paris: Paul Geuthner, 1940), pp. 435–52, 527–43; Hans E. Mayer, *Varia Antiochena: Studien zum Kreuzfahrerfürstentum Antiochia im 12. und frühen 13. Jarhundert* (Hannover: Hahnsche Buchhandlung, 1993), pp. 162–83.

has contended that marcher-style lordships began to appear before 1130 which were similar to the largely independent seigneuries of the Anglo-Welsh borders.⁵ To accept either of the existing models of Frankish lordship in Northern Syria, however, is to ignore the great complexity of the available evidence for Ḥārim; and there is a need to show greater sensitivity to the pragmatism which would have been required to control such a contested frontier.⁶

This article thus seeks to extend from current historiography and to more thoroughly assess the history of the castle and its Frankish lordship. As Ḥārim came under an unparalleled level of scrutiny during the period 1130–1191, witnessing at least thirteen different assaults, five of which led to its capture, it can reveal a great deal about how Latins and Muslims interacted with, and adapted to the frontier. That it has not yet been the subject of such a detailed historical study is a matter that suggests a need for revision. It will be argued that, although Pringle is correct that borders were not impermeable, Ḥārim was nevertheless the pivotal strategic site of the Antioch-Aleppo border and the focal point of conflict. Moreover, the challenge of security here, as on other medieval borderlands, led to the adoption of a pragmatic and dynamic relationship between central authority and local

⁵ Jean-Marie Martin, "Les structures féodales Normanno-Souabes et la Terre Sainte", in // Mezzogiorno Normanno-Svevo e le Crociate: Atti Delle Quattordicesime giornate Normanno-Sveve Bari, 17–20 Octobre 2000, ed. Giosuè Musca (Bari: Dedalo, 2002), pp. 225–50; Thomas S. Asbridge, The Creation of the Principality of Antioch 1098–1130 (Woodbridge: Boydell, 2000), pp. 155–68.

⁶ On this, see Andrew D. Buck, "On the Frontier of Latin Christendom: The Principality of Antioch, ca. 1130–ca. 1193", PhD Thesis, Queen Mary University of London, 2015, pp. 180–229.

governance, as will be particularly seen in relation to the inheritance rights of its Frankish lords during the turbulent years 1150–1164.

The Topography and History of the Castle before 1130

The castle of Ḥārim was built by the Byzantines in the tenth century, and is situated 30km east of Antioch and roughly 70km west of Aleppo. The castle lies upon an impressive partially artificial tell – four hectares in diameter – which, even today, rises 40m above the surrounding plain. Its fortifications, now ruined, cover one hectare of the mound and include a square keep, a fortified gate and a triangular curtain wall interspersed by a number of towers. The dating of these defences remains a matter for debate, but it is clear that several additions were made to the original Byzantine castle, firstly by Latin lords following its capture during the First Crusade in 1098, and then by Muslim governors in the later twelfth and thirteenth centuries.⁷

Ḥārim's importance derived from its position guarding the major road linking

Antioch and Aleppo through the Jabal al-A'la massif, otherwise known as the Belus

For historio

⁷ For historiographical coverage of Ḥārim, see René Dussaud, *Topographie historique de la Syrie antique et médiéval* (Paris: Paul Geuthner 1927), pp. 170–72; Lieutenant Froment, "Carte touristique et archéologique du caza de Hārem", *Syria* 11 (1930), pp. 280–92; Cahen, *Syrie*, pp. 133–36; Nikita Elisséeff, *Nūr ad-Dīn: Un grande prince musulman de Syrie au temps des croisades*, volumes I-III (Damascus: Institut Français de Damas, 1967), I: 199–201; Paul Deschamps, *Les châteaux des croisés 3: La défense du comté de Tripoli et de la principauté d'Antioche* (Paris: Paul Geuthner, 1973), pp. 59–61; Asbridge, "Field of Blood", pp. 301–16; Gelichi, "Ḥārim", pp. 184–86.

Hills.⁸ This route travelled west from Aleppo, across a flat plain surveilled by fortresses such as al-Athārib and Zardanā, through the hills, onto the 'Amug plain a fertile region which held a lake rich in eel fishing – and the vital Orontes River crossing 15km east of Antioch known as the Iron Bridge (Jisr al-Ḥadīd). From here, other key frontier zones could also be accessed, including the passes into Cilicia through the Amanus Mountains which were monitored by the fortresses of Baghrās and Darbsāk, as well as the communication networks of the Jabal al-Summāq which led into Southern Syria via towns including Ma'arrat al-Nu'mān and Kafar Ṭāb. ⁹ It is thus of little surprise that within a decade of the Frankish conquest, the prince of Antioch, Tancred of Hauteville (d. 1112) handed Harim to Guy Fresnel (d. 1119), a figure who probably heralded from La Ferté-Fraisnel on the borders of Normandy and Perche. Given his elevated position in princely charters and his role as commander of a battle line at the Battle of the Field of Blood in 1119, he was evidently of significant social standing. 10 There are even suggestions that he established a retinue, for a certain Roger of Florence reportedly held lands in the region of Hārim in 1118.11 The castle was also a site of financial significance; the

⁸ For the Jabal al-A'la, see Ignacio Peña, Pascal Castellana and Romuald Fernández, *Inventaire du Jebel el-A'la: Recherches archéologiques dans la région des villes mortes de la Syrie du nord* (Milan: Franciscan Printing Press, 1990).

⁹ For an overview of the entire region, see Cahen, *Syrie*, pp. 127–76.

¹⁰ Cartulaire général de l'ordre des Hospitaliers de S. Jean de Jérusalem (1100–1300) (henceforth *CGOH*), ed. Joseph Delaville Le Roulx, volumes I-IV (Paris: Ernest Leroux, 1894–1906), I: 38; Asbridge, *Creation*, pp. 163–64, 173–74.

¹¹ Asbridge, *Creation*, p. 179.

thirteenth-century Muslim author 'Izz al-Dīn Ibn Shaddād (d. 684/1285) noted that, under Islamic rule, Ḥārim was the chief town of an economic district stretching west to the Aleppan plain, south to Armenaz and the entrance to the Rūj Valley, north to the 'Amuq plain and Artāḥ and east to the Iron Bridge.¹² Although this referred to the period after Frankish rule, recent archaeological discoveries suggest a certain level of artisanal activity throughout the period.¹³ As such, while a complete lack of seigneurial charter material – undoubtedly a product of the castle's turbulent history – precludes a clear idea of how the Frankish lordship emerged or whether it was directly comparable to the later economic district, it does appear that the area's financial prosperity was not constrained to the time of Muslim control.

Ḥārim was thus significant on a number of levels. Given that the aforementioned road through the Jabal al-A'la was the most direct route by which a Muslim army might seek to attack Antioch from Aleppo, Claude Cahen and Paul Deschamps have argued that Ḥārim, along with nearby Artāḥ and 'Imm, formed an important line of defence for the Latins.¹⁴ Thomas Asbridge, moreover, has argued that, while fortresses further east on the Aleppan plain were vital to early Antiochene efforts at containing the threat of their Muslim neighbours before 1130

¹² 'Izz al-Dīn Ibn Shaddād, *Al-A'Lāq al-ḫaṭīra fī dikr umarā' al-Šām wa l-Ğazīra*, trans. Anna–Marie Eddé-Terrasse, *La description de la Syrie du nord* (Damascus: Presses de l'ifpo, 1984), pp. 33–44.

¹³ Sauro Gelichi, "Pottery from Ḥārim Castle (Northern Syria): Crusader and Muslim Period", in *Çanak: Late Antique and Medieval Pottery and Tiles in Mediterranean and Archaeological Contexts*, eds.

Beate Böhlendorf-Arslan, Ali Osman Uysal and Johanna Witte-Orr (Istanbul: Ege Yayınları, 2007), pp.

<sup>457–68.

&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Cahen, *Syrie*, pp. 133–36; Deschamps, *Châteaux*, pp. 59–61.

(by establishing enough of a stranglehold to extract financial tribute from the city's governors), those of the Jabal al-A'la helped to prevent a surprise invasion of Frankish territory.¹⁵ This was most acutely demonstrated when Īl-Ghāzi of Mardin (d. c. 516/1122) defeated the forces of Prince Roger of Antioch at the Battle of the Field of Blood in 1119, as he used this victory not to threaten the principality's existence, but rather to reassert Muslim control over the frontier by seizing al-Athārib, Zardanā, and Artāḥ, although Ḥārim appears to have remained in Frankish hands. 16 As Asbridge has convincingly argued, Il-Ghāzi sought not only to relieve the military pressure on Aleppo, but also to prevent a surprise Antiochene attack from this direction.¹⁷ In this regard, Muslim victory in 1119 had only short-term consequences, as King Baldwin II of Jerusalem (r. 1118–1131) was able to re-assert Frankish authority along the frontier by 1123, a situation which endured into the 1130s.18 Whether Īl-Ghāzi's inability to take Ḥārim contributed to this is unclear, and it is possible that the fortress' pivotal importance to the area, as will be demonstrated below, only developed over time. It is nevertheless evident that, even at this point, control over the Jabal al-A'la helped to shape the balance of power. For the Latins, it ensured their dominance and Antioch's protection, while for

¹⁵ Asbridge, *Creation*, p. 50; Asbridge, "Field of Blood", pp. 301–16.

¹⁶ Walter the Chancellor, *Bella Antiochena*, ed. Heinrich Hagenmeyer (Innsbruck: Wagner'schen Universität, 1896), pp. 94–95, 99–101; Ibn al-Adīm, *Zubdat al-ḥalab min ta'rīkh Ḥalab*, trans. in "La chronique d'Alep", *Receuil des historiens des croisades: Documents Orientaux* (henceforth *RHC. Or.*), volumes I-V (Paris: Académie des Inscriptions et Belles Lettres, 1872–1906), III: 620.

¹⁷ Asbridge, "Field of Blood", pp. 309–316.

¹⁸ Asbridge, *Creation*, pp. 81–90.

Muslim powers it offered the opportunity to prevent unrestricted movement across the Orontes from the west and to help turn the tide of Frankish aggression that had begun with the First Crusade.

Harim and the Changing Military Frontier, 1130–1146

The situation facing the principality of Antioch at the start of 1130 was bright. It was ruled by Prince Bohemond II (r. 1126–1130), the vigorous young son of the First Crusade veteran and the principality's founder, Bohemond of Taranto (d. 1111), and control over al-Athārib helped to keep Aleppo in check. However, the Latins were plunged into crisis by Bohemond II's death later that year, which resulted in a sixyear *inter-regnum* as the Antiochene nobles sought a husband for Constance (d. c. 1164), his infant heiress. In response to this instability, the *atabeg* of Aleppo and Mosul, Zengī (r. 521–541/1127–1146), began to probe at Antioch's eastern defences, attacking al-Athārib, Kafar Ṭāb, Maʻarrat al-Nuʻmān, Zardanā, and Ḥārim. By 1139,

¹⁹ Ibid., pp. 89–90.

²⁰ Jonathan Phillips, *Defenders of the Holy Land: Relations Between the Latin East and the West,* 1119–1187 (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1996), pp. 44–67; Thomas S. Asbridge, "Alice of Antioch: A Case Study of Female Power in the Twelfth Century", in *The Experience of Crusading vol. 2: Defining the Crusader Kingdom*, eds. Peter Edbury and Jonathan Phillips (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003), pp. 29–47.

²¹ Al-'Az̄imī, *Ta'rīkh* Ḥalab, trans. Frederic Monot, "La chronique abrégée", *Revue des Études Islamique*, 59 (1991), pp. 130–34; Ibn al-Qalanīsī, *Dhayl Ta'rīkh Dimashq*, trans. Hamilton A. R. Gibb, *The Damascus Chronicle of the Crusades* (London: Luzac, 1932), p. 215; Ibn al-Adīm, *RHC Or.*, III: 664–71; Michael the Syrian, *Chronique*, ed. and trans. Jean-Baptiste Chabot, *Chronique de Michel le Syrien, patriarche jacobite d'Antioche (1166–1199)*, volumes I-IV (Paris: Ernest Leroux, 1916–1920), III: 233, 238.

he had successfully captured most of the region east of the Orontes, despite the accession of the western nobleman Raymond of Poitiers (r. 1136–1149) as prince of Antioch, and a military campaign launched against Muslim Syria by the Byzantine Emperor John II Komnenos (r. 1118–1143).²² Added to this, the Aleppo-Antioch frontier was irrevocably pushed back to Ḥārim and Artāḥ following al-Athārib's destruction in an earthquake in 1138, although some additional security was provided further south by the retention of sites such as Afāmiyyā (Apamea) and al-Bāra.²³

The strategic importance of the area around Ḥārim was to be demonstrated in late 1139, when Zengī's lieutenant, Sawār (fl. twelfth century), invaded Antiochene territory. In response, Prince Raymond gathered forces on the 'Amuq plain in order to monitor enemy movements before launching a successful counter attack against the Muslim force.²⁴ A similar tactic had less positive results in 1142, when an Aleppan army ambushed Latins camped at the Iron Bridge, which certainly supports

_

²² Al-'Azīmī, pp. 143–45; Ibn al-Qalanīsī, pp. 251, 256; Ibn al-Adīm, *RHC Or.*, III: 678–79; Anonymous, *Chronicon*, ed. and trans. Jean-Baptiste Chabot, Albīr Abouna and Jean-Maurice Fiey, *Anonymi auctoris chronicon ad A. C. 1234 pertinens*, volumes I-II [Corpus Scriptorum Christianorum Orientalum 354, Scriptores Syri 154] (Leuven: Peeters, 1974), II: 86. For Raymond's accession and John's campaign, see Phillips, *Defenders*, pp. 53–72.

²³ Al-'Azīmī, p. 145; Ibn al-Qalanīsī, p. 256; Ibn al-Adīm, *RHC Or.*, III: 679; Anonymous, *Chronicon*, II: 86.

²⁴ Ibn al-Adīm, *RHC Or.*, III: 680. Raymond's presence here is also corroborated by charter evidence. See *Le Cartulaire du Chapitre du Saint-Sépulchre de Jérusalem* (henceforth *CCSSJ*), ed. Genevieve Bresc-Bautier (Paris: Académie des Inscriptions et Belles Lettres, 1984), pp. 178–83.

Pringle's belief that castles could not prevent invasion.²⁵ Fortunately for the Antiochenes, Zengī was only infrequently concerned with the principality, often prioritizing events in Mosul, Mesopotamia, Damascus, or Edessa.²⁶ However, on Zengī's death in 1146, his empire was divided in two: his eldest son, Sayf al-Dīn (r. 541–544/1146–1149), now ruled at Mosul; and his youngest, Nūr al-Dīn, took Aleppo. This split resources, but it also meant that Aleppo's attention could be focused more intently on Antioch and Northern Syria, with Nūr al-Dīn soon becoming the figurehead of Muslim resistance.²⁷

As the military frontier evolved, the lordship of Ḥārim seems to have retained its importance within the principality's political structures. In 1140, William Fresnel (d. c. 1149) witnessed two charters of Raymond of Poitiers, and was placed only behind the principality's constable and some of its other premier nobles.²⁸ Interestingly, William was not described as *dominus Harenc* (lord of Ḥārim) or even *de Harenc* (of Ḥārim), but distinct titles were rarely afforded to Antiochene nobles in princely charters or early Latin narratives – Guy Fresnel himself had only been described as "holding the city of Harim" by Albert of Aachen and was not affiliated

²⁵ Al-'Azīmī, p. 150; Ibn al-Adīm, *RHC Or.*, III: 684; Pringle, 'Castles', p. 139.

²⁶ Carole Hillenbrand, "'Abominable Acts': the Career of Zengi", in *The Second Crusade: Scope and Consequences*, eds. Jonathan Phillips and Martin Hoch (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2001), pp. 111–32; Michael Köhler, *Alliances and Treaties Between Frankish and Muslim Rulers in the Middle East*, trans. Peter M. Holt and intro. Konrad Hirschler (Leiden: Brill, 2013), pp. 127–46.
²⁷ Elisséeff. *Nūr ad-Dīn*. II: 389–95.

²⁸ *CCSSJ*, 178–83.

with a lordship by Walter the Chancellor.²⁹ Likewise, the lack of a toponymic signifier was not unknown in the principality, especially in relation to those who retained their Western family names.³⁰ William's privileged position is nevertheless enough to demonstrate his family's continued prominence and position within the landholding elites, as well as Ḥārim's elevated status in Antioch's power hierarchy. With Nūr al-Dīn's rise to power after 1146, this was to become even starker.

The Rise of Nūr al-Dīn and the Battle of Ināb, 1147–1149

The potential problems posed for Antioch by a Zengīd Aleppo ruled by a lord whose focus was not drawn away by matters in Mesopotamia became apparent between 1147 and 1149. Indeed, many historians have identified the events of these early years as proof of Nūr al-Dīn's complete dedication to the *jihād* and a desire to push south towards Damascus, as well as being a turning point for the fortunes of the Latin East.³¹ Conversely, Carole Hillenbrand has questioned the reality of Nūr al-

²⁹ "tenens civitatem Harich", in Albert of Aachen, Historia lerosolimitana, ed. and trans. Susan B. Edgington, History of the Journey to Jerusalem [Oxford Medieval Texts] (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 2007), p. 814; Walter the Chancellor, p. 75. See also Buck, "Antioch", pp. 190–92.

³⁰ Buck, "Antioch", pp. 190–92.

³¹ Cahen, *Syrie*, pp. 377–82; Emmanuel Sivan, *L'Islam et la croisade: Idéologie et propagande dans les réactions musulmanes aux croisades* (Paris: Librairie d'Amérique et d'Orient, 1968), pp. 59–91; Elisséeff, *Nūr ad-Dīn*, II: 395–435; Martin Hoch, "The Price of Failure: the Second Crusade as a Turning-Point in the History of the Latin East?", in *The Second Crusade: Scope and Consequences*, eds. Jonathan Phillips and Martin Hoch (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2001), pp. 180–200; Jonathan Phillips, *The Second Crusade: Extending the Frontiers of Christendom* (Yale: Yale

Dīn's focus on holy war, and Mallett has argued that the Aleppan ruler remained a relatively weak and junior player in Syria until the 1150s.³² Of greater importance here is the central part played in this conflict by the region around Ḥārim, a fact which has been largely overlooked.

Hostilities began in 1147, as Nūr al-Dīn attacked – and potentially captured – Artāḥ, probably in retaliation for Antiochene raids. He then moved south to assault smaller fortresses, such as Mābūlā, Hāb, Kafr Lātha and Baṣarfūt, which lay near to the vital river crossing of Jisr al-Shughūr. Nūr al-Dīn's junior political position may have caused him to baulk at attacking so formidable a fortress as Ḥārim, yet this campaign struck at the heart of the principality's eastern frontier. By isolating Ḥārim from Artāḥ as well as drawing military resources further south to protect Jisr al-Shughūr, he likewise succeeded in weakening the castle's protection. This continued into 1148, as Nūr al-Dīn assaulted two southern sites of great

_

University Press, 2007), pp. 269–79; Thomas S. Asbridge, *The Crusades: The War for the Holy Land* (London: Simon & Schuster, 2010), pp. 239–45.

³² Carole Hillenbrand, *The Crusades: Islamic Perspectives* (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1999), pp. 131–132; Alex Mallett, "The Battle of Inab", *Journal of Medieval History* 39, no. 1 (2013), pp. 48–60.

³³ Abū Shāma, *Kitāb al-rawḍatayn fi akhbār al-dawlatayn*, trans. in "Le livre des deux jardins", *RHC Or.*, IV: 48–49; Ibn al-Adīm, *Zubdat al-ḥalab min ta'rīkh Ḥalab*, trans. Edgar Blochet, "La chronique d'Alep", in *Revue de l'Orient Latin* (henceforth *ROL*) 3 (1895), pp. 515–16; Ibn al-Athīr, *Al-Kāmil fīl-ta'rīkh*, trans. Donald S. Richards, *The Chronicle of Ibn al-Athīr for the Crusading Period from al-Kāmil fi'l-Ta'rīkh*, volumes I-III (Aldershot: Ashgate, 2005–2008), II: 15; Michael the Syrian, III: 282.

³⁴ Cahen, *Syrie*, p. 380; Elisséeff, *Nūr ad-Dīn*, II: 409–10; Mallett, "Inab", pp. 48–60.

importance: Afāmiyyā and al-Bāra – the latter may even have been captured.³⁵ These formed the mainstay of the principality's south-eastern defences, and were crucial to governing lines of communication with Southern Syria.³⁶ In addition, the Zengīd ruler then travelled north to attack Yaghrā, a small fortress on the north-eastern tip of the 'Amuq plain. Raymond may have gained a small military victory here, which indicates that Nūr al-Dīn's power was not yet at its height, as well as Ḥārim's continued importance to preserving Latin dominance west of the Jabal al-A'la.³⁷ Nonetheless, it is clear that attempts were being made to draw attention away from Ḥārim and to weaken the surrounding region's defences.

The threat posed by Nūr al-Dīn came to a head when he besieged Ḥārim in June 1149. There are suggestions that his attack, perhaps more of a plundering expedition than a full assault, was motivated by Antiochene raids launched in conjunction with the Nizārī leader 'Alī Ibn Wafā' (d. 544/1149), and it was said to

_

³⁵ Ibn al-Qalanīsī, pp. 288–89; Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 60; Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, III: 517–18; Ibn al-Athīr, II: 24–25; Michael the Syrian, III: 288; Anonymous, *Chronicon*, II: 115. On al-Bāra, see Mallett, "Inab", p. 53.

³⁶ Cahen, *Syrie*, pp. 161–63. See also Jean–Pascal Fourdrin, "La fortification de la seigneurie épiscopale Latine d'El Bara dans le patriarcat d'Antioche (1098-1148)", in *Pèlerinages et croisades*, ed. Léon Pressouyre (Paris: Comité des travaux historiques et scientifiques: 1995), pp. 351–406; Philippe Dangles, "Afamiya – Qal'at al-Mudiq. Die Mittelalterliche wiederbefestigung der Antiken Zitadelle von Apamea am ende des 12. bis mitte des 13. Jahrhunderts", in *Burgen und Städte der Kreuzzugszeit*, ed. Mathias Piana (Petersberg: Imhof, 2008), pp. 221–33.

³⁷ Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, III: 517–18; Ibn al-Athīr, II: 24–25; Michael the Syrian, III: 288; Anonymous, *Chronicon*, II: 115. See also Mallett, "Inab", p. 55 (especially n. 44).

have been carried out with ruthless efficiency.³⁸ The danger to such an important fortress quickly drew Prince Raymond into battle. News of the Zengīd force, which then moved south to Ināb (a small castle a short distance from Jisr al-Shughūr), forced Raymond to abandon his efforts and rush to the fortress with only a small retinue, probably in the hope of coercing a Muslim withdrawal. This was initially successful, but soon proved to have been a disastrous decision, as Nūr al-Dīn used the cover of darkness to surround the Antiochenes and inflict a devastating morning assault which left no survivors. A decisive Zengīd invasion followed, which captured sites on the principality's eastern and northern frontiers, including Ḥārim, Afāmiyyā, Marash (Mar'ash), and perhaps Artāḥ and al-Bāra – if they were not already in Muslim hands. Nūr al-Dīn even raided Latakia (al-Lādhiqīya) and laid siege to Antioch. A Latin relief force eventually arrived under the leadership of King Baldwin III of Jerusalem (r. 1143–1163) with support from the Knights Templar, which attempted to recover Harim. However, they were repulsed by the strength of the Muslim garrison and a truce was agreed.³⁹

³⁸ Ibn al-Qalanīsī, p. 290; Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 61–62; Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL* 3, p. 521; Ibn al-Athīr, II: 31; Michael the Syrian, III: 289; Anonymous, *Chronicon*, II: 115-116. On relations between the Nizārīs (who held castles in the Jabal al-Nuṣayriyya mountains in the south east of the principality) and the princes of Antioch, see Farhad Daftary, *The Ismāʿīlīs: Their History and Doctrines*, 2nd edition (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2007), pp. 331–55 and Bogdan Smarandache, "The Franks and the Nizārī Ismā'īlīs in the Early Crusader Period", *Al-Masāq* 24, no. 3 (2012), pp. 221–40.
³⁹ William of Tyre, *Chronicon*, ed. Robert B. C. Huygens, volumes I-II [Corpus Christianorum Continuatio Mediaevalis LXIII] (Turnhout: Brepols, 1986), 17.9-10 (II: 770–74); William of Newburgh, *Historia Rerum Anglicarum*, ed. Richard Howlett, in *Chronicles of the Reigns of Stephen, Henry II, and Richard I*, volumes I-IV [Rolls Series, 82] (London: Longman, 1884–1889), I: 67–68; "Epistolae A.

The totality of this victory and its territorial implications has established the battle of Inab as one of the most significant events in the twelfth-century Near East.40 In particular, a recent debate has emerged regarding the exact nature of the events preceding and following the conflict. Asbridge has urged for greater sensitivity to Northern Syria's topography, suggesting that Nūr al-Dīn's primary focus had been Afāmiyyā - followed by Ḥārim - and formed part of a grand scheme to open the road towards Damascus. 41 On the other hand, Mallett viewed it as purely reactive, arguing that the Zengid ruler simply sought to stem Antiochene aggression and lacked the power to implement such a far-reaching strategy.⁴² There are certainly merits to Mallett's approach, particularly in relation to Nūr al-Dīn's still burgeoning political authority and ambitions, but he has nevertheless wrongly downplayed the strategic skill of Muslim tactics. As Asbridge correctly noted, the

Dapiferi Militiae Templi", ed. Martin Boquet et al., in Receuil des historiens des Gaules et de la France (henceforth RHGF), volumes I-XXIV (Paris: Académie des Inscriptions et Belles Lettres, 1738-1904), XV: 540-41; Ibn al-Qalanīsī, pp. 292-94; Ibn al-Adīm, ROL, III: 521-22; Ibn al-Athīr, II: 31, 36; Abū Shāma, RHC Or., IV: 61-64; John Kinnamos, Rerum ab Ioanne et Manuelo Comnenis Gestarum, trans. Charles M. Brand, Deeds of John and Manuel Comnenus (New York: Columbia University Press, 1976), p. 97; Michael the Syrian, III: 289-90; Anonymous, Chronicon, II: 115-16; Gregory the Priest, "Continuation of Matthew of Edessa", trans. Ara E. Dostourian, Armenia and the Crusades: Tenth to Twelfth Centuries (Lanham, MD: University Press of America, 1993), p. 257.

⁴⁰ See notes 31 and 32.

⁴¹ Asbridge, *Crusades*, pp. 239–45. See also Tevfik Buyukasik, "A Survey of the Measurements of the Castles, Villages and Cities that are Situated in the Kingdom of the Just King Nur al-Din Abu al-Qāsim Maḥmūd ibn Zangī ibn Āgsungur in the Year 564/1168-9, as Described in MS Arabe 2281 (BN Paris) (Introduction, Translation and Arabic Text)", in East and West in the Medieval Eastern Mediterranean II: Antioch from the Byzantine Reconquest Until the End of the Crusader Principality, eds. Krijnie Ciggaar and Victoria van Aalst (Leuven: Peeters, 2013), pp. 138-39. ⁴² Mallett, "Inab", pp. 48–60.

events of 1147–1149 showed a leader astutely aware of the topographical pressure points of Northern Syria.⁴³

Indeed, the weakening of the southern areas near to Jisr al-Shughūr, as well as the attacks on Artāḥ and Yaghrā to the north, isolated Ḥārim and drew away martial resources before the attack in early June 1149. That the initial raid on Harim was only expressly mentioned by Ibn al-Athīr (d. 628/1233) and Ibn al-Adīm (d. 657/1262) has seemingly caused Asbridge to emphasise Afāmiyyā's importance.⁴⁴ A number of other authors, including William of Tyre and William of Newburgh, alluded to Muslim raids preceding the siege of Ināb, however, and there is little need to mistrust the Arabic accounts. 45 Moreover, Nūr al-Dīn's decision to move south instead of pressing the siege of Hārim need not make us assume that Afāmiyyā was the more valued target; rather, it demonstrates that the 'Amuq plain was not the ideal setting for a battle. Although it was open ground, and had proved a useful site for an ambush in 1142, Nūr al-Dīn faced a pitched battle with the Jabal al-A'la and Ḥārim's garrison to his rear, which may have limited his ability to retreat. Additionally, as Raymond was raiding to the south, a swift Latin response needed to cross the Orontes at Jisr al-Shughūr rather than taking the longer coastal road to the Iron Bridge via the port of Saint Simeon. 46 Ināb therefore afforded the Zengīd ruler a

⁴³ Asbridge, *Crusades*, pp. 239–45.

⁴⁴ See note 38.

⁴⁵ William of Tyre, 17.9 (II: 770–72); William of Newburgh, I: 67–68; John Kinnamos, p. 97.

⁴⁶ On these roads, see Cahen, *Syrie*, pp. 153–60.

much greater opportunity to catch the Antiochenes by surprise or, if needed, to withdraw through the al-Rūj valley or the Jabal al-Summāq.⁴⁷ I would argue, therefore, that Ḥārim served as the main target, not Afāmiyyā, as it was the threat to this castle which Nūr al-Dīn used to draw Raymond into open conflict.

Interestingly, Mallett and Asbridge have both downplayed the prince's speedy reaction, questioning the reliability of reports that he rode to Ināb with only a limited retinue. This is in part due to Ibn al-Qalanīsī's (d. 555/1160) suggestion that the Latin army had numbered around 4,000 men, but also the report sent to the West by the Templar, Andrew of Montbard (fl. twelfth century), which described the prince's death "alongside all of his barons and men". Yet both authors had reason to exaggerate the extent of Nūr al-Dīn's victory: the former to boost Muslim prestige; the latter to promote renewed western intervention in *Outremer*. Furthermore, almost all other narrative reports emphasised Raymond's hasty move to Ināb, and the lack of wider martial support for the prince's actions is also demonstrated by the appearance of most of the principality's great nobles in a charter issued at Antioch in 1153.49 That William Fresnel was not present here, with Tancred Fresnel (d. c.

Militiae Templi". RHGF, XV: 540-41.

⁴⁷ On these, see Jacques Besançon and Bernard Geyer, "Le cuvette du Ruğ (Syrie du nord): Les conditions naturelles et les étapes de a mise en valeur", *Syria* 72 (1995), pp. 307–55; Thomas S. Asbridge, "The Principality of Antioch and the Jabal as-Summaq", in *The First Crusade: Origins and Impact*, ed. Jonathan Phillips (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1997), pp. 142–152.

⁴⁸ Ibn al-Qalanīsī, pp. 292–94; "*cum suis omnibus baronibus et hominibus*", in "Epistolae A. Dapiferi

⁴⁹ William of Tyre, 17.9-10 (II: 770–74); William of Newburgh, I: 67–68; John Kinnamos, p. 97; Michael the Syrian, III: 289–90; Anonymous, *Chronicon*, II: 115–16; Gregory the Priest, p. 257; *Urkunden zur*

1164) taking his place, suggests that he, like Renaud of Marash, died during the Ināb campaign. The Latin army does nevertheless appear to have been of limited size, which other historians have suggested was a result of the prince's rash spirit – a characteristic undoubtedly influenced by William of Tyre's comment that he was "a man of courage and impetuousness and ruled by the counsel of no one in these matters [of war]". The more probable cause was the threat to Ḥārim. Although Asbridge is correct that control of Afāmiyyā allowed Nūr al-Dīn easier access to Damascus, this could not have been countenanced without first neutralising Antioch by establishing control of the Jabal al-A'la – a hypothesis supported by the fact that, when Baldwin III of Jerusalem launched a counter offensive in late 1149, he led the remaining Latin strength to Ḥārim, not Afāmiyyā.

The Height of Conflict: 1150-1164

Nūr al-Dīn's victory at Ināb did not end the struggle for Ḥārim; rather, the 1150s and early 1160s marked a period of intense fighting, and the frequency with which the fortress changed hands, although largely overlooked by historians, is testament to its central importance to the balance of power between Antioch and Aleppo. It also

ä

älteren Handels- und Staatsgeschichte der Republik Venedig: mit besonderer Beziehung auf Byzanz und die Levante vom neunten bis zum ausgang des fünfzehnten Jahrhunderts (henceforth Urkunden Venedig), eds. Gottlieb L. Tafel and Georg M. Thomas, volumes I-III (Vienna: Fontes rerum Austriacarum, 1856-1857), I: 133–35.

⁵⁰ "homo animosus et impetuosus nec alterius consilio in huiusmodi regebatur", in William of Tyre, 17.9 (II: 770); Cahen, *Syrie*, p. 383; Elisséeff, *Nūr ad-Dīn*, II: 430–32.

poses a number of significant questions regarding the principality's internal structures.

Clashes began in 1153, as the French chronicler Robert of Torigni (d. 1186) reported that Constance's second husband, the western nobleman Renaud of Châtillon (r. 1153–1161), launched an immediate attack against Muslim territory upon his accession, capturing three fortresses.⁵¹ Although Harim was not directly named, there is reason to believe it was amongst those taken. Firstly, any invasion of Zengīd lands would have been severely hampered without securing control of this castle; and, more importantly, both Ibn al-Athir and Ibn al-Adim reported that Nūr al-Dīn laid siege to Ḥārim in 1156 in retaliation for Latin aggression.⁵² Such an attack would not have been warranted if he retained control, and the delayed response to its loss can be explained by preoccupation with Damascus, which he successfully entered in 1154.53 Nūr al-Dīn's attack proved unsuccessful, but the fortress was recovered by 1157, during which year a further Latin siege was enacted in conjunction with Baldwin III of Jerusalem and Count Thierry of Flanders (r. 1128– 1168). The fortress was captured in early 1158, perhaps because an illness left Nūr al-Din close to death, and Harim had changed hands for the fourth time in nine

⁵¹ Robert of Torigni, *Chronicon*, ed. Richard Howlett, "The Chronicle of Robert of Torigni", Abbot of the Monastery of St. Michael-in-Peril-of-the-Sea', in *Chronicles of the Reigns of Stephen, Henry II, and Richard I*, volumes I-IV [Rolls Series, 82] (London: Longman, 1884–1889), IV: 180.

⁵² Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL* 3, p. 528; Ibn al-Athīr, II: 79. The Latin attacks were also recorded in Ibn al-Qalanīsī, p. 325; Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 83.

⁵³ Elisséeff, *Nūr ad-Dīn*, II: 481–95.

years.⁵⁴ These events have not gone unnoticed by historians – although Robert of Torigni's account has hitherto been ignored – and Jonathan Phillips has noted that "the Christians [had] secured an important defensive outpost for the principality".⁵⁵ What has been overlooked is that Ḥārim was now the battleground for Northern Syria: the linchpin upon which rested both Antioch's hopes for security and Zengīd ambitions of territorial dominance.

Conflict continued into the 1160s, and at the start of this decade Joscelin III, titular count of Edessa (d. c. 1190), used Ḥārim as a base for raiding Muslim territory. Nūr al-Dīn then enacted a siege in 1162, probably in response to his capture of Renaud of Châtillon in November 1161. Despite the prince's incarceration, the fortress was defended by a formidable garrison – which perhaps denotes the financial strength of the lordship even at this point – and so Zengīd forces were repelled, and Nūr al-Dīn's withdrawal was ensured by the arrival of a large relief force, most likely led by Baldwin III of Jerusalem, who had come to aid

_

⁵⁴ William of Tyre, 18.17-19 (II: 834–40); Robert of Torigni, IV: 199–200; *Sigeberti Gemblacensis Auctarium Affligemense*, ed. George H. Pertz et al., in *Monumenta Germaniae Historia Scriptores* (henceforth *MGH SS*), volumes I-XXXIX (Hannover: Impensis Bibliophilii Hahniani, 1826-2009), VI: 403; Ibn al-Qalanīsī, pp. 338–44; Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, III: 530–31; Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 92–94; Anoynmous, *Chronicon*, II: 117–19.

⁵⁵ Phillips, *Defenders*, pp. 131, 271–81. See also Cahen, *Syrie*, pp. 395–98; Elisséeff, *Nūr ad-Dīn*, II: 502–03, 517–23; Asbridge, *Crusades*, pp. 253–54.

⁵⁶ Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, III: 533; Michael the Syrian, III: 316; Anonymous, *Chronicon*, II: 119; Gregory the Priest, p. 277. For a discussion on his position here, see below.

the principality.⁵⁷ Yet, the danger to this frontier was such that a letter was sent to King Louis VII of France (r. 1137–1180) by the young Bohemond III (r. 1163/1164–1201), Raymond of Poitiers' son and heir apparent to the principality, declaring the immediate threat to Antioch.⁵⁸ Meanwhile, Baldwin III and the Antiochenes refortified the Iron Bridge, a place William of Tyre described as "of great use in holding back hostile incursions and the covert invasions of bandits".⁵⁹

At this point, Nūr al-Dīn returned to his former tactic of diverting attention away from Ḥārim by attacking targets further south, reportedly capturing the river port of Arzghān, just to the north of Jisr al-Shughūr, later in 1162.⁶⁰ This loss was only recorded by the contemporary Armenian chronicler Gregory the Priest (d. c. 1162), so caution must be exercised. Nonetheless, the growing threat to this region, as well as the fact that it was no longer in Latin hands, was confirmed when Bohemond III sold it to the Hospitallers along with a number of other nearby fortifications in 1168.⁶¹ The weakening of Jisr al-Shughūr through the loss of

⁵⁷ William of Tyre, 18.30-32 (II: 854–858); Ibn al-Athīr, II: 134; Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL* 3, p. 534; Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 105; Michael the Syrian, III: 319–20; Gregory the Priest, p. 279. On Renaud's capture, see Mayer, *Varia*, pp. 45–54.

⁵⁸ Louis VII, "Epistolarum Regis Ludovici VII", in *RHGF*, XVI: 27–28.

⁵⁹ "*utiliter satis ad cohibendos hostium discursus et latrocinantium introitus occultos*", in William of Tyre, 18.32 (II: 858).

⁶⁰ Gregory the Priest, p. 279. On Arzghān, see Cahen, *Syrie*, pp. 158–59.

⁶¹ *CGOH*, I: 266–268. On Gregory the Priest, see George Beech, "A Little-Known Armenian Historian of the Crusading Period: Gregory the Priest (1136–1162)", in *Truth As Gift: Studies in Medieval Cistercian History in Honor of John R. Sommerfeldt*, eds. Marsha Dutton, Daniel La Corte and Paul Lockey (Kalamazoo, Michigan: Cistercian Publications, 2004), pp. 119–43.

Arzghān was undoubtedly a catalyst for this, as Nūr al-Dīn's capture of the bridge would have allowed him unrestricted access into the heart of the principality. Such danger perhaps served to draw defensive resources away from Ḥārim, until this point formidable, which potentially also accounts for Nūr al-Dīn's – ultimately unsuccessful – attack on the Buqay'a valley in 1163.62 Nikita Elisséeff explained this as an attempt to damage the Latin county of Tripoli and "forge an outpost by the sea", and it is certainly true that victory would have prevented Count Raymond III of Tripoli (r. 1152–1187) from offering his support to Antioch, and provided the Zengīds with access to the coastal road linking the county and the principality via Tortosa (Ṭarṭūs), Maraclea (Maraqīya), and Margat.63 Although Nūr al-Dīn suffered a reverse at Buqay'a, his actions in 1162 and 1163 fit well with his earlier efforts during the late 1140s, and show his shrewd and often underplayed awareness of topography and tactics.

Following the defeat of 1163, Nūr al-Dīn was reportedly so incensed that he vowed not to rest until vengeance was exacted.⁶⁴ His decision then to then attack Ḥārim is thus testament both to his overarching aims in Northern Syria during the early 1160s, but also this fortress' central significance to the balance of power. A

⁶² William of Tyre, 19.8 (II: 873–74); Ibn al-Athīr, II: 141–42; Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, III: 534–36; Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 109; Michael the Syrian, III: 324.

⁶³ Elisséeff, *Nūr ad-Dīn*, II: 573–74; Cahen, *Syrie*, pp. 165–76. For the burgeoning relationship between Bohemond III and Raymond III, see Mayer, *Varia*, pp. 55–64.

⁶⁴ William of Tyre, 19.9 (II: 874–875); Ibn al-Athīr, II: 141–42; Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, III: 534–36; Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 109.

siege began in August 1164, and in response, Bohemond III, now prince, gathered a conglomerate of allies, including the count of Tripoli, the Hospitallers and Templars, Byzantine forces under Coloman (d. c. 1173), the *dux* of Cilicia, and even Armenians led by the warlord Thoros (d. 1168). Although care must be exercised in accepting medieval estimates of army sizes, the sources converge on a number close to 10,000 – one of the largest Christian armies seen in Northern Syria. The strength of this reaction indicates the strong desire to combat Nūr al-Dīn, and also Ḥārim's central importance. Indeed, in addition to a relief force, the castle garrison's valiant defence intimates that its numbers remained formidable.

Nūr al-Dīn then withdrew to the plain of Artāḥ, but whereas in 1162 the Latins were content to consolidate their position, William of Tyre claimed that "our men nonetheless pursued them, misusing that which had been gained by their success and fortune". For the Latin chronicler, therefore, the Christians were over confident, although the loss of Arzghān in 1162, the victory at Buqay'a in 1163, as well as the support from Byzantium and Cilician Armenia, provided an opportune moment to make a powerful strike, especially as Ḥārim was severely threatened.

⁶⁵ William of Tyre, 19.9 (II: 874–875); Robert of Torigni, IV: 224; *Sigeberti Gemblacensis Continuatio Aquicinctina*, ed. George H. Pertz et al., in *MGH SS*, VI: 411; Ibn al-Athīr, II: 144–49; Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, III: 538–40; Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 108–09; Michael the Syrian, III: 324–25; Anoynmous, *Chronicon*, II: 121–22. On the matter of army sizes, see Robert C. Smail, *Crusading Warfare*, *1097–1193*, 2nd edition (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1995), pp. 88–97.

⁶⁶ Ibn al-Athīr, II: 147; Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, III: 539; Anonymous, *Chronicon*, pp. 121-22.

⁶⁷ "nostri vero nichilominus eis insistentes, dato successu et prosperis abutentes", in William of Tyre, 19.9 (II: 874–75).

The result was disastrous, with thousands killed and all of the leaders taken into captivity - save Thoros. Ḥārim soon fell: the castle's definitive loss. 68 Nūr al-Dīn's actions crippled the principality's eastern defences, and to compound this he heavily garrisoned the fortress, reportedly placing a beacon atop its fortifications. 'Izz al-Din Ibn Shaddad believed this acted as a guiding light for Muslims escaping Latin captivity, but, if true, it would also have served as a permanent reminder to the Antiochenes that their movements across the Orontes were under surveillance.⁶⁹

The invasion of the principality likely served another purpose, as the battle of Artāḥ coincided with a joint invasion of Egypt by King Amalric of Jerusalem (r. 1163– 1174) and Emperor Manuel Komnenos, neither of whom could afford to ignore matters to the north.⁷⁰ By severely weakening the northern Frankish states, Nūr al-Din effectively diverted Christian attention away from North Africa. Although there are suggestions that he refrained from attacking Antioch itself for fear of provoking Byzantium, the principality was nevertheless reduced to the status of a weakened buffer state against imperial intervention – a position strengthened by a Zengīd alliance with the Armenians in the late 1160s.71 It is, however, noteworthy that

⁶⁸ See note 65.

^{69 &#}x27;Izz al-Dīn Ibn Shaddād, p. 36.

⁷⁰ Cahen, *Syrie*, pp. 409–11; Elisséeff, *Nūr ad-Dīn*, II: 593–94; Asbridge, *Crusades*, p. 260; Ralph-Johannes Lilie, Byzantium and the Crusader States 1096-1204, trans. John C. Morris and Jean E. Ridings (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1993), pp. 189–93.

⁷¹ On fear of Byzantium, see William of Tyre, 19.9 (II: 874–75); Ibn al-Athīr, II: 148; Lilie, *Byzantium*, pp. 142–221. For relations with the Armenians, see Elisséeff, *Nūr ad-Dīn*, II: 655–56, 675–76, 691–92; Marie-Anna Chevalier, Les ordres religieux-militaires en Arménie Clicienne: Templiers, Hospitaliers,

Ḥārim again acted as the conduit through which Northern Syria's balance of power was decided, thus confirming its importance as the linchpin of the entire region.

Significantly, the level of military scrutiny and instability between 1150 and 1164 affected the Frankish lordship, which proves a crucial signifier into how the changing nature of the frontier impacted upon internal frameworks of power. Initially, though, and despite the losses after Ināb, the Fresnels continued to appear at Antioch. Indeed, as already noted, while William Fresnel seemingly had no further involvement in princely governance, Tancred Fresnel attested Renaud of Châtillon's first charter as prince in 1153.72 Tancred's slightly diminished position in the witness list in comparison to William Fresnel's 1140 appearance perhaps indicates that this document was produced before Harim was recovered, but his presence alone is enough to suggest that the family retained importance. There are suggestions, however, that the lordship passed to two different figures in the later 1150s: the western nobleman Renaud of Saint Valery (d. 1166/1167), who reportedly received it following Baldwin III's siege of 1157/1158, and Count Joscelin III of Edessa, who is said to have either governed Ḥārim or used it as a raiding post between 1159 and 1160.73 The situation is complicated by the fact that Tancred

Teutoniques & Arméniens à l'époque des croisades (Paris: Paul Geuthner, 2010), pp. 106-11; Claude Mutafian, "The Brilliant Diplomacy of Cilician Armenia", in Armenian Cilicia, eds. Richard Hovannisian and Simon Payaslian (California: Mazda Publications, 2008), pp. 96–97.

⁷² *Urkunden Venedig.* I: 133–35.

⁷³ For Renaud of Saint Valery, see Robert of Torigni, IV: 199-200; Ivor J. Sanders, *English Baronies: A* Study of their Origin and Descent, 1086-1327 (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1960), pp. 9-10. For Joscelin

Fresnel then appeared in a highly prominent position in the witness list of a princely charter in 1160, by which time Renaud of Saint Valery was in the kingdom of Jerusalem and Joscelin III had been imprisoned by Nūr al-Dīn.⁷⁴ Historians have nevertheless accepted that both Renaud and Joscelin held Ḥārim in fief, and as such have maintained that Antioch's prince held enough power to freely distribute lordships, despite the existence of a male heir.⁷⁵ This view fits with research relating to other medieval authorities, such as the Anglo-Norman kings or the Jerusalemite monarchy, but problems arise in unreservedly accepting the evidence for either of these figures, or in assuming that central authority extended so far.⁷⁶ Indeed, such a stance cannot be sustained when viewed in relation to Antioch's other noble families.

Of the principality's aristocratic dynasties, the most significant were the Masoirs, who held the castle of Margat and other possessions to the south, as well

111

III, see Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, III: 533; Michael the Syrian, III: 316; Anonymous, *Chronicon*, II: 119; Gregory the Priest, p. 277; Robert Nicholson, *Joscelyn III and the Fall of the Crusader States 1134–1199* (Leiden: Brill, 1973), pp. 28–29.

⁷⁴ For Tancred, see *Codice Diplomatico del Sacro Militare Ordine Gerosolimitano oggi di Malta* (henceforth *Codice Diplomatico*), ed. Sebastian Paoli, volumes I-II (Lucca: Giandomenico Marescandoli, 1733-1737), I: 206-07. For Renaud, see *CCSSI*, pp. 140-42 and *Die urkunden der Lateinischen Könige von Jerusalem*, eds. Hans Mayer and Jean Richard, volumes I-IV (Hannover: Hahnsche Buchhandlung, 2010), I: pp. 375-77, 459-60. For Joscelin, see note 91 above.

⁷⁵ Cahen, *Syrie*, p. 398, n. 6; Deschamps, *Châteaux*, pp. 122, 341; Nicholson, *Joscelyn*, pp. 28–29.

⁷⁶ For the Anglo-Norman realms, see Power, *Norman Frontier*, pp. 224–63; Lieberman, *Medieval March*, pp. 56–101. For Jerusalem, see Steven Tibble, *Monarchy and Lordships in the Latin Kingdom of Jerusalem, 1099–1291* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1989), pp. 186–88 although c.f. Joshua Prawer, *Crusader Institutions* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1980), pp. 20–45.

as half of the al-Rūj valley; the lords of the castle of Saone (şahyūn), who also controlled Zardanā until the 1130s; the Sourdevals of Laitor, a site on the coast between the ports of Latakia and Saint Simeon, who also had possessions in Latakia and Jabala; and finally the lords of Marash, who may have held the title of 'count' and ruled over that city and nearby Kesoun (Kaisūn).77 Regarding noble succession, clear familial descent can be identified for the Masoirs, the lords of Saone, and the Sourdevals, although Walter II Sourdeval (d. c. 1187) was made to reconfirm possession of a money fief at Jabala by Bohemond III in 1179.78 The situation at Marash was rather different because, whether through bad luck – for the lords of Marash were almost as famous for dying in battle as were the rulers of Antioch – or princely power, the lordship frequently changed hands before its eventual disintegration after Ināb in 1149.79 More importantly, it was often placed in the hands of one of the prince's relatives, including Richard (d. 1114), kinsman of Tancred of Hauteville and father of Prince Roger of Antioch; and Baldwin (d. 1146) and Renaud of Marash, who appear to have been brothers (or half-brothers) of Raymond of Poitiers.⁸⁰ The case of Marash, coupled with the Sourdeval's money

_

⁷⁷ Buck, "Antioch", pp. 182–87; Cahen, *Syrie*, pp. 535–43.

⁷⁸ Les archives la bibliothèque et le trésor de l'Ordre de Saint-Jean de Jérusalem a Malte, ed. Joseph Delaville le Roulx (Paris: E. Thorin, 1883), pp. 142–44. For a list of the succession of these families, see Buck, "Antioch", pp. 336–39; Cahen, *Syrie*, pp. 543–44.

⁷⁹ George Beech, "The Crusader Lordship of Marash in Armenian Cilicia, 1104–1149", *Viator* 27 (1996), pp. 35–52.

⁸⁰ Cahen, *Syrie*, pp. 357–60; Deschamps, *Châteaux*, pp. 66–69; Mayer, *Varia*, pp. 65–74. Beech, "Marash", pp. 35–52; Asbridge, *Creation*, pp. 162–63.

fief, thus demonstrate that noble succession rights were not so independent as to warrant unreserved comparisons with the Anglo-Welsh marches, and the princes were certainly not as disinterested as Martin has suggested. Yet, there is also little evidence to suggest that the ruler exercised the sort of authoritarian intervention known in the West or in the kingdom of Jerusalem, and which has been proposed for Ḥārim; particularly the practice of charging a fine for an heir to come into their inheritance. Consequently, there is a need to closely analyse the evidence for Ḥārim's succession – especially in the fluid years of 1150s and 60s – in order to assess how the princes of Antioch and the castle's lords adapted to the frontier's changeability.

Considering Joscelin III, although a number of texts mentioned his use of the castle as a base for raiding in 1159/1160, perhaps in the hopes of recovering fortresses in the former county of Edessa, the only source to actually describe him as its governor is the thirteenth-century anonymous Syriac *Chronicon ad A. C. 1234 Pertinens*, which, despite its general usefulness for the narrative history of Northern Syria, cannot be securely relied upon for the principality's internal mechanisms. ⁸²
The evidence for Renaud of Saint Valery is harder to refute, particularly as the same Syriac text described an *Arugad* (the accepted transliteration of Renaud) leading Hārim's defences in 1164, which has been considered explicit support for Robert of

⁰¹

⁸¹ Reynolds, *Fiefs*, p. 49.

⁸² Anonymous, *Chronicon*, II: 119. For raiding, see Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, III: 533; Michael the Syrian, III: 316; Gregory the Priest, p. 277.

Torigni's account of 1158.83 However, as already noted, Renaud had left for the kingdom of Jerusalem by 1159, and, more significantly, was back in the West in 1163, attesting an agreement made between Count Philip of Flanders (r. 1168–1191) and Henry II of England (r. 1154–1189) at Dover.84 Mayer has suggested that the Renaud at Dover may actually have been the elder Renaud's son, but his argument relies on an inaccurate transcription of the witness list of a charter issued by Henry II, probably in 1166.85 In reality, it is difficult – perhaps even impossible – to link Renaud of Saint Valery with the aforementioned *Arugad*, but this does not clarify the situation in 1158. To do so, we must consider why Renaud was accompanied at Jerusalem by Bishop Gerard of Latakia (fl. twelfth century), an Antiochene prelate who seemingly left his See in response to Manuel Komnenos' visit to Antioch in 1158.86 The nobleman had thus departed the principality in the company of an exile.

_

⁸³ Anoynmous, *Chronicon*, II: 121; Cahen, *Syrie*, p. 398, n. 6; Deschamps, *Châteaux*, pp. 122, 341.

⁸⁴ *De oorkonden der Graven van Vlaanderen (Juli 1128-September 1191)*, eds. Thérèse de Hemptinne, Adriaan Verhulst & Lieve de Mey, volumes I-II (Brussels: Académie Royale de Belgique, 1988), I: 321–25.

⁸⁵ Die Urkunden, I: 379. The transcription used by Mayer reads "Reginaldo de Sancto Walerico et Reginaldo filio suo" (see Recueil des Actes de Henri II Roi d'Angleterre et Duc de Normandie Concernant les Provinces Françaises et les Affaires de France, eds. Léopold Deslisle and Élie Berger, volumes I-IV (Paris: Imprimerie Nationale, 1909–1927), I: 567–68, no. 437), but should instead read "Regin(aldo) de Sancto Walerico et Bern(ardo) filio suo" (see Arras AD Pas-de-Calais 12H (Fonds Cercamp) Carton 3 piece no.182). My thanks to Professor Nicholas Vincent for his help in clarifying this matter.

⁸⁶ Benjamin Z. Kedar, "Gerard of Nazareth, a Neglected Twelfth-Century Writer in the Latin East: A Contribution to the Intellectual and Monastic History of the Crusader States", in *Dumbarton Oaks Papers* 37 (1983), pp. 62–63. On Manuel, see Lilie, *Byzantium*, pp. 176–83.

and so it is likely that changing political circumstances also accounted for his departure.

The most plausible justification for this is that a Fresnel lord reclaimed the fief. A possible explanation as to why this had not simply happened in early 1158 is provided by the Damascene chronicler Ibn al-Qalanīsī, who recorded that amongst a party of Latins captured by Muslim forces near to the Jerusalemite city of Sidon (Şaydā) some time before the month of Rabi' al-awwal 553 (April-May 1158) was "the son of the commander who was in charge of the castle of Hārim". 87 There is no evidence that Renaud of Saint Valery had a son with him in the East, while Joscelin III remained unmarried until at least 1176, and had only daughters.88 Ibn al-Qalanīsī's comment probably referred instead to either Tancred Fresnel or an unknown son of his. The former remains the most likely, in which case the epithet "son of the commander" was simply a mistake, although it is also possible that Tancred was captured when Nūr al-Dīn recovered the castle in 1156/1157, and that his son was accordingly taken captive as well. Nevertheless, the question remains as to why an Antiochene lord was in the kingdom of Jerusalem, especially at a time when Harim was under Latin control. As has been argued elsewhere, the principality's enfeoffed nobles rarely, if ever, departed from Northern Syria into the other Latin states, even to provide military service to the prince, and so Ibn al-

⁸⁷ Ibn al-Qalanīsī, pp. 346–47. This story was also recorded in Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 98.

⁸⁸ Nicholson, *Joscelyn*, pp. 73–75.

Qalanīsī's account raises difficulties.⁸⁹ The picture becomes clearer if we were to move the dating of the capture from *Rabi' al-awwal* 553 (April–May 1158) to *Rabi' al-awwal* 552 (April–May 1157), as Renaud of Châtillon brought Antiochene forces south into support of King Baldwin III's defence of Bānīyās during this month.⁹⁰ This was a number of months before Baldwin and Thierry of Flanders came north to aid in the recapture of Ḥārim, which helps to explain why an Antiochene nobleman had accompanied the prince on an expedition he might otherwise have not participated in. By accepting that Tancred Fresnel was captured in 1157, it is also possible to understand why Renaud of Saint Valery would then have been placed in control of the fortress.

Despite this, Renaud's departure alongside the bishop of Latakia requires explanation. As such, we should turn again to the arrival of Manuel Komnenos, as during his stay, the emperor forged an agreement with Nūr al-Dīn for the release of a sizeable number of Latin prisoners, probably in early 1159. Renaud's exit soon after this appears to suggest that amongst those freed was Tancred Fresnel, a figure the Antiochenes would certainly have been keen to recover during discussions for this accord. This not only clarifies the western nobleman's departure, but also explains Tancred's prominent position in a princely charter of 1160, in which he

⁸⁹ Buck, "Antioch", pp. 156-77.

⁹⁰ William of Tyre, 18.15 (II: 832-33); Ibn al-Qalanīsī, pp. 330-32.

⁹¹ William of Tyre, 18.25 (II: 849); Iohannes Kinnamos, p. 144; Michael the Syrian, III: 316; Anonymous, *Chronicon*, p. 119; Gregory the Priest, pp. 274–75; Sempad the Constable, pp. 45–47.

appeared higher in the witness list than at any other point in his family's history. ⁹² That an *Arugad* defended Ḥārim in 1164 need not challenge this assertion; it merely suggests either that the anonymous Syriac chronicler was wrong, or that Tancred had subsequently died. Renaud of Saint Valery should therefore be viewed not as an enfeoffed noble, but rather as a temporary castellan, placed in charge of a highly important fortress while its lord was incarcerated – a role Joscelin III, without a domain of his own after Edessa's fall, may even have contributed to.

The Fresnels' enduring claim to Ḥārim is further supported by the fact that Prince Bohemond III took as his wife a certain Orgueilleuse (d. c. 1175), who the thirteenth-century *Lignages d'Outremer* described as "daughter of the lord of Harim". That Orgueilleuse was of marriageable age in the 1160s precludes her being Joscelin III's daughter, and that she was considered of suitable prestige to become princess of Antioch suggests she came from a family deeply entrenched in the principality's political history – which Renaud of Saint Valery was not.

Consequently, it is difficult to propose any conclusion beyond accepting that Orgueilleuse was a Fresnel. This also has important implications for our understanding of female inheritance rights in the principality. For, alongside

⁹² Codice Diplomatico, I: 206–07.

⁹³ "*fille au seignor de Harenc*", in *Lignages d'Outremer*, ed. Marie-Adélaïde Nielen (Paris: Académie des Inscriptions et Belles Lettres, 2003), p. 93. For Orgueilleuse's charter appearances, see *CGOH*, I: 303, 324–27; *Documenti sulle relazione delle citta toscane coll' Oriente cristiano e coi Turchi fino all'Anno MDXXI*, ed. Giuseppe Müller (Rome: Societa' Multigrafica Editrice, 1966), pp. 15–16; Emmanuel Rey, *Recherches geographiques et historiques sur la donations des Latins en Orient* (Paris: Imprimerie de Lahure, 1877), pp. 22–23.

Orgueilleuse, we are able to note the presence of Hugh *Darenc* at Antioch in 1166, John *de Herenc* in a charter of King Baldwin IV of Jerusalem (r. 1174–1185) in 1179, as well as a Robert Fresnel amongst the Templar Order in 1183.⁹⁴ This implies that male heirs existed for Ḥārim's lordship, although it must also be noted that a *Gunfridus de Freisnel* who witnessed a charter of King Fulk of Jerusalem (r. 1131–1142) in 1138 could indicate that other elements of the Norman family from whom the Antiochene lords originated also migrated to the East.⁹⁵ Nevertheless, the opportunity for female succession was included within the thirteenth-century legal customs of the principality known as the *Assises d'Antioche*, and that the rights to Ḥārim appear to have passed to a woman shows the diverse inheritance customs which evolved in the Latin East.⁹⁶

^{0.4}

⁹⁴ For Hugh, see *CGOH*, I: 251–52. For John, see *Tabulae Ordinis Theutonici*, ed. Ernst Strehlke (Berlin: Weidmann, 1869), pp. 10-11. For Robert, see *Chartes de Terre Sainte provenant de l'Abbaye de Notre-Dame de Josaphat*, ed. Henri-François Delaborde (Paris: Ernest Thorin, 1880), pp. 89–90. It has also been suggested that the *Sylvester consanguineus principis* who appeared in a number of Antiochene charters of the 1160s–1180s was a Fresnel relative of Orgueilleuse, but there is no real evidence for this. See Wipertus-Hugo Rudt de Collenberg, "A Fragmentary Copy of an Unknown Recension of the 'Lignages d'Outre-Mer' in the Vatican Library", *English Historical Review* 98, no. 387 (1983), pp. 311–27.

⁹⁵ This is made especially possible given that Guy Fresnel was one of eight brothers. See Asbridge, *Creation*, pp. 163–64.

⁹⁶ Assises d'Antioche, ed. & trans. Leon Alishan (Venice: Impr. Arménienne Médaillée, 1876), pp. 18–20, 37–38, 44–56. See also Peter Edbury, "The Assises d'Antioche: Law and Custom in the Principality of Antioch", in Norman Expansion: Connections, Continuities and Contrasts, eds. Keith Stringer and Andrew Jotischky (Farnham: Ashgate, 2013), pp. 241–248; Natasha Hodgson, Women, Crusading and the Holy Land in Historical Narrative (Woodbridge: Boydell, 2007), pp. 54–235.

Interestingly, the thirteenth-century Muslim chronicler Ibn al-Athīr suggested that Harim was actually handed to Bohemond III in 1158.97 This was correctly described as "impossible" by Cahen, given that the prince would have been only eight-years old, but in light of the present discussion it is conceivable that the author instead referred to the fact that an Antiochene ruler – in this instance Renaud of Châtillon – took responsibility for the castle before handing it to a suitable custodian. 98 A place of supreme territorial and political significance, it is unsurprising that the prince would seek to protect it, and so there are suggestions of wardship rights similar to the western practice of the *escheat* – the temporary guardianship of a fief while an heir was in their minority. 99 Such a custom was listed under the term "bailliage" in the Assises d'Antioche, where it was noted that a liege lord could oversee a property until a successor came of age. 100 Yet, there is no demonstrable evidence for the sort of fines western monarchs sought to impose on heirs, nor the level of fief confiscation or alteration that has been identified in Anglo-Norman England and the kingdom of Jerusalem. 101

The complicated nature of Frankish lordly possession of Ḥārim during this dynamic period thus proffers a complex picture of seigneurial inheritance. Like the lordships of Margat and Saone, aristocratic dynastic succession can be seen to have

⁹⁷ Ibn al-Athīr, II: 79.

⁹⁸ Cahen, *Syrie*, p. 395. n.1.

⁹⁹ Reynolds, *Fiefs*, p. 296.

¹⁰⁰ Assises d'Antioche, p. 16.

¹⁰¹ Reynolds, *Fiefs*, p. 296; Lieberman, *Medieval March*, pp. 56–74; Tibble, *Monarchy*, pp. 1–4.

had safeguards protecting noble rights, even after a castle fell out of Latin control. However, like Marash, and to some extent the Sourdevals, the prince had certain rights of interference, particularly in order to protect a lordship or castle when its lord could not. Therefore, an examination of lordly succession rights at Ḥārim, and in the principality as a whole, does not readily fit with either of the two existing historiographical trends. Antioch's rulers could, and did, intervene, but this was not uniformly implemented, and there is little to no evidence for authoritarian control. Conversely, uniformly crystallised inheritance rights similar to those claimed by the lords of the Anglo-Welsh Marches cannot be identified, despite evidence for fief protection. The case study of Harim thus demonstrates that holding castles and lands on contested borderlands required a level of pragmatism which belies suggestions of standardised regulation or customs. Just as the frontier was fluid, so was its administration.

Conflict Continued: 1165-1191

Significantly, Ḥārim's importance endured even beyond Nūr al-Dīn's victory at Artāḥ in 1164, as it continued to act as the central goal of Antioch's military activities – perhaps driven by Bohemond III's marriage to its heiress (which seemingly provided him with a legitimate right to claim this fortress and probably accounts for the underlying motive behind the union) – and a significant tool in Aleppan politics. This

was especially the case in the years of disruption which followed Nūr al-Dīn's death in 1174, during which Ṣalaḥ al-Dīn (r. 570–589/1174–1193), the Ayyūbid Sultan of Egypt and Damascus, sought to impose his will over the Zengīd Empire and Bohemond III made no fewer than four attempts to recover the fortress.¹⁰²

Initially, Aleppo was governed by advisors acting on behalf of Nūr al-Dīn's son and heir, al-Ṣāliḥ (r. 569–577/1174–1181), and control of Ḥārim was handed to one such supporter, Gumushtegīn (d. 1177). A former servant to Ķuṭb al-Dīn of Mosul (d. 565/1170), Gumushtegīn appears to have quickly won al-Ṣāliḥ's favour, acting as his sole regent in the face of Ayyūbid interference. Hārim was thus held by a powerful and trusted servant, which is further testament to its significance. Relations between al-Ṣāliḥ and Gumushtegīn soon soured, though, and some time before 1177 the latter offered to surrender the fortress to Bohemond III in return for protection. Al-Ṣāliḥ responded by having his former advisor captured and executed, but Ṣalaḥ al-Dīn still took advantage of this instability to raid the Jabal al-Summāq. The speed of the Zengīd reaction, and the Ayyūbid intervention, demonstrates both Northern

¹⁰² For Şalaḥ al-Dīn's career, see Malcolm C. Lyons and David Jackson, *Saladin: The Politics of the Holy War* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1982).

¹⁰³ Ibn al-Athīr, II: 193, 231, 234, 241, 255–56; Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, III: 559–65, IV: 147–49; 'Izz al-Dīn Ibn Shaddād, pp. 37–38.

¹⁰⁴ Bahā' al-Dīn Ibn Shaddād, *Al-Nawādir al -sulţāniyya wa'l-maḥāsin al-yūsufiyya*, trans. Donald S. Richards, *The Rare and Excellent History of Saladin* (Aldershot: Ashgate, 2002), pp. 52–54; Ibn al-Athīr, II: 255–56; Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, III: 563–64, IV: 149–50; Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 163, 182–83; 'Izz al-Dīn Ibn Shaddād, pp. 37–38; Michael the Syrian, III: 375–76; Anonymous, *Chronicon*, II: 142.

Syria's fragile politics and Ḥārim's potential influence. More importantly, the promise of the fortress' recovery spurred the Latins into action, and a coalition force led by Bohemond III, Raymond III of Tripoli and Philip of Flanders began a siege in the final months of 1177. Without Gumushtegin to fulfil his promise, the Muslim garrison held out into early 1178, when al-Ṣāliḥ was able to convince the aggressors to withdraw by offering a sizeable pay off and alluding to the mutual benefit of forestalling Ṣalaḥ al-Dīn. The fortress was then placed under the care of another experienced military leader, Sarhak (d. 1183), formerly a *mamlūk* of Nūr al-Dīn. Bohemond's willingness to settle suggests that the principality's diminished resources, and the decreased chance of Byzantine intervention after the battle of Myriokephalon in 1176, meant outright control of Ḥārim could be relegated in the face of political and financial benefits. Even so, the castle's political prominence is obvious. The castle's political prominence is obvious.

A similar situation arose when al-Ṣāliḥ died in 1181, as Ṣalaḥ al-Dīn took the opportunity to again push his claims in the north, despite armed opposition from the Zengīds. Possession of Aleppo was initially disputed between 'Imād al-Dīn of Sinjar (d. 594/1198) and 'Izz al-Dīn of Mosul (d. 589/1193), and with his Muslim

¹⁰⁵ Indeed, most historiographical works simply offer a narrative account of these events. See Cahen, *Syrie*, p. 418; Köhler, *Alliances*, pp. 223–24; Lyons and Jackson, *Saladin*, p. 126; Phillips, *Defenders*, p. 237.

¹⁰⁶ William of Tyre, 21.17-18 (II: 984–987); Bahā' al-Dīn Ibn Shaddād, p. 54; Ibn al-Athīr, II: 254–60; Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, IV: 149–53; Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 189–92; Michael the Syrian, III: 375–76; Anonymous, *Chronicon*, II: 142–43.

¹⁰⁷ On Byzantium, see Lilie, *Byzantium*, pp. 211–15.

neighbours in disarray, Bohemond III reportedly launched a fresh attack on Ḥārim in late 1181 or early 1182. 108 Such was the danger this posed to hopes of forestalling Ayyūbid encroachment, 'Imād al-Dīn was said to have offered the Antiochene prince an eleven-year truce to withdraw. 109 Malcolm Lyons and David Jackson have suggested that \$alah al-Din fabricated news of the attack on Harim, as well as the truce, to offer a pretext for a move on Aleppo and to discredit the Zengīds in the eyes of the Caliph, but it is difficult to know if such arguments are correct. 110 For Bohemond III to exploit Muslim instability by putting pressure on Harim in the hope of gaining an advantage fits with earlier tactics, while the castle's use as a political tool is further evidence of its strategic significance. Sarhak was even to emulate Gumushtegin's attempted act of treachery in 1183, when he proposed the fortress' surrender to the Latins as Salah al-Dīn's influence at Aleppo grew. However, the hostility of the Muslim garrison prevented this, allowing the Ayyūbid Sultan to seize control and hand it to one of his trusted amīrs, Ibrāhīm ibn Shirwa. 111

The failure of Sarhak's plot appears to have ended Antioch's hopes of capturing Ḥārim, despite suggestions that Bohemond III raided its surrounding area

¹⁰⁸ Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 213–14. On Islamic politics, see Lyons and Jackson, *Saladin*, pp. 155–200; Asbridge, *Crusades*, pp. 316–23.

¹⁰⁹ Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 222–27. The agreement of an unstipulated peace was also mentioned in Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, IV: 157–60, while it was limited to two years in Gregory Bar Ebroyo, *Chronicon*, ed. and trans. Ernest A. Wallis Budge, *The Chronography of Gregory Abü'l-Faraj 1225-1286*, volumes I-II (London: Oxford University Press, 1932), II: 311–12.

¹¹⁰ Lyons and Jackson, *Saladin*, pp. 162–63, 175.

¹¹¹ Bahā' al-Dīn Ibn Shaddād, p. 60; Ibn al-Athīr, II: 295; Ibn al-Adīm, *ROL*, IV: 167–68; Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 235–36; 'Izz al-Dīn Ibn Shaddād, pp. 40–41.

in 1184 and in the process recovered the Iron Bridge, which had been lost some time earlier. The prince also continued to use Ḥārim as a political weapon following the loss of the majority of the principality to Ṣalaḥ al-Dīn in 1188, using the distraction of the Third Crusade to attack the fortress in 1191. This was probably little more than a raid, yet the Antiochene prince's activities here – and elsewhere at Latakia and Jabala – were enough to convince the Ayyūbid ruler to agree to a truce and the return of the 'Amuq plain and Arzghān to the Latins in 1192. Thus, while this wider period had failed to ensure the return of Ḥārim to Latin hands, military pressure around the Jabal al-A'la had continually garnered rewards.

Conclusion

During the twelfth century, particularly between the years 1130 and 1191, the castle of Ḥārim was the subject of intense military and political scrutiny. The frequency with which it came under attack, changed hands or became a diplomatic tool, and the lengths to which both Latin and Muslim rulers went to retain control,

_

¹¹² The capture of the Iron Bridge is recorded only in Gregory Bar Ebroyo, II: 317. Although troubles at Ḥārim are noted in Abū Shāma, *RHC Or.*, IV: 236–37.

¹¹³ Gregory Bar Ebroyo, II: 330. On the 1188 campaign, see Lyons and Jackson, *Saladin*, pp. 287–91.

La continuation de Guillaume de Tyr (1184–1197), ed. Margaret Ruth Morgan (Paris: Paul Geuthner, 1982), p. 98; Bahā' al-Dīn Ibn Shaddād, pp. 35, 132, 185, 237; 'Imād al-Dīn al-Işfahānī, Kitāb al-faṭh al-qussī fi'l-faṭh al-qudsī, trans. Henri Massé, Conquête de la Syrie et de la Palestine par Saladin (Paris: Librairie Orientaliste Paul Geuthner, 1972), pp. 242–43, 258, 399–400; Abū Shāma, RHC Or., IV: 467, 486–87; Sempad the Constable, Chronique, trans. Gerard Dédéyan, La chronique attribuée au Connétable Smbat (Paris: Académie des Inscriptions et Belles Lettres, 1980), pp. 67–68.

demonstrates its central importance to the Antioch-Aleppo frontier, and Northern Syria as a whole. Ḥārim was the territorial linchpin, and is thus on a par with other region-defining borderlands and fortresses, such as the Norman Vexin, the castle of Carreghofa on the Anglo-Welsh marches, and the fortress-city of Bānīyās in the kingdom of Jerusalem. This case study also indicates that, while Pringle's assertion that no castle could prevent an invasion is to some extent supported, Ellenblum is nevertheless correct that fortresses acted as centres of power and even defined regions. Indeed, the fact that Ḥārim was never handed to the Military Orders, despite widespread sales throughout the rest of the principality, is testament to its vital significance to the principality's political and defensive framework.

In addition, the evidence for Ḥārim's Frankish lordship shows that existing historiographical models of the relationships of power between the princes of Antioch and the noble elites of the principality stand in need of revision. Whereas historians have identified polarised structures – either in favour of the ruler or the aristocracy – we instead find diverse customs which protected both sides, particularly in relation to inheritance rights. This reflects a level of pragmatism that would have undoubtedly developed from the challenges of adapting to the

¹¹⁵ Power, *Norman Frontier*, pp. 338–47; Max Lieberman, *The Medieval March of Wales: The Creation and Perception of a Frontier*, *1066–1283* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010), pp. 164–65; Schenk, "Nomadic Violence", pp. 39–55.

¹¹⁶ Pringle, "Castles", pp. 138–39; Ellenblum, *Castles*, pp. 105–86.

changeable nature of Antioch's fortunes, as can be seen during the years 1150–1164. The medieval frontier was, after all, a dynamic place, governed by geography, peoples, and power, with each region subject to its own unique concerns. To understand this fully, we should be sensitive to both consistent patterns and distinctive intricacies which undermine broad theories. Through a careful and thorough examination of Ḥārim's complex, and occasionally convoluted history, much is therefore revealed about how Latin and Muslim powers adjusted to the Near East's changing political climate.

Figure Captions

1) Figure 1: Northern Syria in the twelfth century